Wetland Bird Survey Steering Group

35th Meeting

JNCC, Monkstone House, Peterborough

Wednesday 5th September 2007

Present

Mark Rehfisch, BTO (Chair) (MMR)

David Stroud, JNCC (DAS)

Andy Musgrove, BTO (AJM)

Richard Hearn, WWT (RH)

Simon Wotton, RSPB (SW)

Mark Collier, BTO (Minutes) (MPC)

Apologies

Rowena Langston, RSPB, (RHWL)

1. Introduction and adoption of agenda

In the absence of RHWL, it was agreed that BTO would take the chair. MMR opened the meeting by welcoming the Steering Committee and gave apologies from RHWL. The agenda was adopted with a single additional item under Any Other Business.

2. Minutes of the 34th meeting on 7th February 2007

The minutes from the 34th Steering Group meeting were adopted with only a few minor changes to wording.

Action Point: AJM to finalise minutes of 34th meeting and to make publicly available via the WeBS website.

3. Progress on action points

Considered later in meeting
4. Other matters arising

Considered later in meeting

5. Work programme for 2007/08 and beyond

WEBS/35/2 Summary of progress: February 2007 to September 2007.

AJM stated that steady progress had been made with WeBS over the past 6 months. The uptake of WeBS Online appeared good but the longer-term was difficult to predict. Although there had been increased uptake at the end of the WeBS count seasons (March and again in June) it will only be after a full count year that uptake can be better assessed. A few minor registration difficulties, associated with changes of addresses and counters being unknown to WeBS, were time consuming but simple to fix and useful in creating a definitive list of counters.

WEBS/35/3 Summary of progress on action points.

· BTO to a) review a sample of EIAs utilising WeBS data and b) informally discuss with consultants the possibility of a data QA service.

DAS suggested that it might be more appropriate to investigate the need for a QA service before reviewing a sample of EIAs. WeBS partners such as Natural England and RSPB might be able to access EIAs for this purpose.

Action Point: BTO to informally contact consultants to gauge need for a QA service. 

· BTO to bring forward recommendations for enhancing gull monitoring for discussion with WeBS LOAC.

AJM mentioned that this had been postponed as the agenda of the first WeBS LOAC meeting was too full.

· All partners to promote WeBS Online to colleagues.

AJM and SW are aware that RHWL had sent information around RSPB. RH is assured that all relevant WWT staff are aware of the system.

Action Point: AJM to produce a document for partners and volunteers/county recorders to minimise the chance of misuse of data acquired from WeBS Online.

· BTO to put list of publications on WeBS pages of website.

DAS requested that historical publications that have made use of WeBS data as well as current publications be presented on the website, and if possible that direct links to the paper (or a pdf download) be made available. MMR agreed, although noted that attention must be paid to any copyright restrictions.

Action Point: MMR to contact WeBS partners to request a full list of publications that have used WeBS data.

· Enhanced rollout of WeBS Online with any surplus in 07/08, including talks and visits to local counters.

AJM highlighted that the current level of enquires is already time consuming (a steady rate of uptake is preferable in this regard) and areas to focus WeBS Online promotion will be better assessed at a later date.

WEBS/35/4 Counter network.

DAS enquired as to whether the number of LO vacancies was usual. AJM explained that the number of vacancies could vary depending on how regions were defined with consolidations and splits of regions not infrequent. Key areas where volunteers are scarce remain northwest Scotland and Northern Ireland. AJM announced a forthcoming BTO/EHS initiative aimed specifically towards increasing the volunteer participation in Northern Ireland.

DAS suggested prioritising future LOAC agendas; MMR and AJM agreed that one or two main topics of priority would be discussed in future meetings.

WEBS/35/9 WeBS Annual Report: Waterbirds in the UK.

MMR apologised that the deadlines for the annual report had been delayed, which was largely due to late returns of data. However, this is being actively deterred this year and work had already started on chasing data for the next report. All partners agreed that there is the need for a strict deadline for submission of data (to prevent delay to the production of the report), after which time data will be unable to be presented in the current year’s report.

Action Point: AJM to circulate a draft for the 2005/06 report at the end of September.

Action Point: Contact LOs and implement a strict deadline for the submission of data for inclusion in the annual reports.

WEBS/35/10 WeBS Alerts.

MMR highlighted that this was a large report to produce annually, being time consuming with most time spent on writing accounts that add little new information each year. It had been agreed (in previous WeBS Steering Group meetings) that, whilst the underlying data for the alerts would routinely be run annually, the report would only be updated every three years. This would provide the balance between providing the most up-to-date data, streamlining the WeBS work programme and preventing an ‘information overload’ to data users. It was proposed that time-savings in years without reports be used to create a site-based knowledge base for the purpose of assessment of site-based issues, making the report more content rich. There had been, in previous WeBS Steering Group meetings, an intention to put this plan before the Inter-agency Ornithological Liaison Group but this had not been realised as a suitable summary had not been provided within sufficient time. DAS offered to discuss the proposal of triennial Alerts reporting at the IAOLG on 20th September.

Action Point: MMR and AJM to provide DAS a one-page plan on the re-scheduling of Alerts production for consideration by IAOLG
The next Alerts report would be produced in 07/08. Interim data might be available in exceptional cases although these would not be recognised as official WeBS Alerts and must clearly be stated as such. Such a recent case had been that on the Humber Estuary, where additional clarity was required over whether certain species had declined or not; in this case, updated alerts were produced (using indices based on the new, expanded range of months), and were sent to all parties concerned, along with an explanation of why these differed from those previously published.

Action Point: AJM to ensure any interim data are clearly identified as ‘not official WeBS Alerts’.

WEBS/35/13 WeBS Data Requests.

AJM pointed out that the amount used to cover reduced contributions in 2007/08 should have read £13,876 and not £10,504.

WEBS/35/14 Low Tide Counts.

MMR requested partners to notify BTO of any priority sites to be covered in the coming winter.

Action Point: ALL to send BTO details of any priority LTC sites ASAP.

Action Point: AJM to circulate a list of proposed LTC sites for 2007/08.

RH identified that the Severn Estuary was of current particular interest with the prospect that a tidal barrage might soon be proposed. WWT are currently identifying gaps in coverage on the Severn Estuary. RH to keep BTO informed of any barrage proposal. MPC to keep all partners informed of any requests for WeBS data pertaining to the barrage to ensure consistency of data presentation.

DAS discussed the importance of maintaining the identity of WeBS Low Tide Counts carried out by volunteers as separate from those carried out under contract for specific projects, which are then kindly made available to WeBS. AJM agreed and gave the example of counts at Stour/Orwell Estuary, which are acknowledged as a Harwich Haven Port Authority project in the annual report.

WEBS/35/15 2006/07 Non-estuarine Coastal Waterbird Survey II (NEWS II).

MMR and DAS both agreed that Bird Study would be a suitable publication for results of NEWS with the aim of providing accessible results for participants of the survey.

WEBS/35/16 Developing Waterbird Indicators.

DAS asked of any consequences to WeBS as a result from the report to DEFRA.

Action Point: AJM to ensure WeBS partners are aware and agree with any changes to indicators as a consequence of the report.

WEBS35/17 Developing, testing and applying a methodology to measure animal turnover.

DAS suggested comparing previous BTO/NCC/(possibly WSG) study on Felixstowe development on Redshank and Dunlin in 1982-4.

MMR invited WeBS partners to attend workshop on 18th September at Trimley Marshes.

WEBS/35/19 Annual Monitoring of Winter Gull Roosts.

DAS requested that feedback be sent via Helen Baker (JNCC) to the SPA Scientific Working Group.

Action Point: Niall Burton (BTO) to write paper for the next WeBS Steering Group about potential gull roost monitoring and linkages with WeBS.
WEBS/35/20 Review of the status of introduced waterbird species in the AEWA area.

DAS pointed out that the paper should read ‘119 range states’ rather than ‘countries’.

Action Point: AJM to provide UK copy of AEWA questionnaire on non-native species to partners for comment. This may be more appropriately addressed with specific questions where needed, i.e. WWT for Ruddy Duck comment.
WEBS/35/22 Recent Publications.

Action Point: JNCC, WWT, RSPB to send details of all known publications using WeBS data, including historical publications, to MMR, by end Jan 2008.

Action Point: ALL to contact MMR if copies of any of the publications listed in the SG papers are needed.
6. Finances for 2008/089 and beyond

AJM outlined the main points and forward projection from the Steering Group 33rd meeting for 2008/09 and 2010/2011, and enquired about partner contributions to WeBS until then.

RH was unable to confirm that the WWT contribution would remain at its current amount, but had received reassurances internally that it would. This will be confirmed by the end of November. WWT’s longer-term commitment to WeBS is due to be discussed at the next management meeting in October. 

SW has been given the indication that the RSPB contribution would remain at the same amount as it is currently for the next three years, although this will be confirmed soon.

[Note added post-meeting – the above statement is misleading – in fact, the RSPB’s contribution for 2008/09 will be reduced to £50,000, as discussed previously by the RSPB and the BTO, outwith the meeting.]

Action Point: RH and SW to inform partners as soon as decisions on WeBS funding are available.

DAS confirmed that the JNCC contribution would be the same as previous and WeBS is part of the 3-year plan, although there is no possibility of an increase.

MMR confirmed that BTO would honour their commitment to WeBS.

The Chair thanked the partners for their financial input to WeBS.

Data Request surplus

AJM stated that prior to 2004/05, any surplus (if any) from Data Requests had been used to fund other areas of research but that more recently  it had been used to cover any shortfall in core contributions from partners. All partners agreed that, for the time being, it was prudent to retain any surplus generated by data request sales against possible decreases in core funding in the coming years. The processing of Data Requests remains time consuming with approximately one request received per working day.

DAS asked AJM to check figures with those of SG34 (page5)

Action Point: AJM to check potential discrepancy in finance figures as soon as possible.

7. Research

RH circulated details from Teresa Frost of her PhD studies at the University of Kent. AJM thanked Teresa for the summary sheet. The second student, Marco Girardello has found that his research has led away from the use of WeBS data and is now focused on waterbirds in Italy.

MMR confirmed that Teresa Frost has been invited to present a seminar at the BTO and that WeBS partners would be invited.

DAS also asked if Teresa could produce a short summary of her findings for publication in the WeBS Newsletter.

Action Point: AJM to inform partners of Teresa’s seminar, as well as other relevant seminars at the BTO.

Action Point: RH to ask Teresa for short article for WeBS Newsletter.

SW commented that there is currently no RSPB research that uses WeBS data.

DAS confirmed that there is no current JNCC research using WeBS data.

8. Update on the OS licence situation (JNCC)

DAS explained that there had been no further news on this issue. AJM outlined the problems that the lack of access to OS maps is causing; specifically in making data requests and communicating with people over count sector boundaries more time consuming. SW suggested that perhaps the RSPB licence might cover WeBS as it does for BBS, a point which had previously been raised by RSPB at SG34.
Action Point: SW to check OS licence agreement issues with Richard Gregory (RSPB).

Action Point: AJM to look into OS licence agreement issues with regards to BBS.

9. Any other business

a) Poole Harbour Update

AJM mentioned that the counters at Arne RSPB are planning to cover a larger area than before, including viewing west across the channel to take in an area where access is currently restricted.

b) WeBS website

AJM highlighted that the WeBS website had been re-designed and a lot of further development is planned; much of this work was being carried out by Ilya Maclean (BTO). Partners were asked to provide any feedback as an ongoing component of the development of the website. This will be specifically useful to draw on partners’ areas of expertise, i.e. WWT for input into goose and swan accounts, including links to the existing GSMP pages for these species.

Action Point: AJM to circulate draft species webpages amongst partners whenever these are available; a short deadline would be sufficient as changes can be implemented at a later date if required. There is no firm timetable for this as yet.

Action Point: ALL inform AJM of any ‘News’ items that could be placed on the website.

c) Possible workshop on stratification, to include Teresa Frost.

RH/MMR Might be possible to arrange a workshop with Teresa Frost and WeBS staff/partners. Could build this into Teresa’s visit to the BTO for seminar.

Action Point: MMR to set date (late November best) and invite relevant people to workshop and Teresa’s seminar at BTO once date is arranged.

d) Goose indexing

RH confirmed that the consolidation of the Goose databases would be ongoing over this coming winter.

Action Point: RH to update AJM once GSMP database is complete so that data can be combined with WeBS database.

10. Dates of nest meetings

The next (36th) meeting of the WeBS Steering Group is arranged for 6th February 2008 at Grange Farm. The following meeting (37th) had been arranged for 5th September 2008, however, this date is not available to DAS so will be re-arranged.

Action Point: ALL to arrange a date for the 37th meeting for after the first week in September 2008.

